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The Global Gazette
Official Newsletter of the Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG)

(Translated in Swedish above)

May 2009 Issue
Please note: 

A new countries translation of our organizations name will occur on each new Gazette
VISION STATEMENT:
The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) is a multi-national community of researchers dedicated to the study and improvement of manufacturing supply chains world-wide. Through systematic study and research throughout the world, the GMRG aims to improve manufacturing supply chains through the development of theory and dissemination of results. By sharing ideas, results, and concepts with research colleagues and manufacturing executives around the globe, the GMRG serves to strengthen the linkage between research and practice.  

Our Infamous Photo Gallery:
Photos from the Past (A little Nostalgia)
Annual Meeting in Phoenix, AZ, 2005                           Annual Meeting in Shanghai, 2006
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Annual Meeting in KS, 2007                                            Annual Meeting in Italy, 2008
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The GMRG People Now Speak their Piece:
THE PRESIDENT’S CORNER 

Matteo Kalchschmidt
University of Bergamo
Greeting to you all!

The GMRG meeting is almost here! The meeting will be organized by Patrik Jonsson and it will be hosted at the Department of Technology Management and Economics at Chalmers University of Technology, in Gothenburg (Sweden). Patrik is a long time member of this group and we are sure that his organization will be great. The meeting will take place between June 12th and 14th. We are going to piggy-back to the 16th EurOMA Conference (Website: http://www.EurOMA2009.org ), Patrik is in fact co-chairing the conference. The meeting will be devoted to work on research papers and to design the future research activities of the Group. More details of this meeting can be found on the GMRG website. We have received confirmation of participation from several members of the group, so the meeting looks promising. If you haven’t registered yet, please do it promptly. I hope to see you all there!

The data gathering process is providing very interesting results! We know of several publications that are in the review process in top journals. Besides, during the next EurOMA conference a special track on Global Operations Management has been organized (Krisztina Demeter, Patrik Jonsson, Danny Samson, and Chwen Sheu are track organizers). Eventually some papers based on GMRG data will be presented there.

Now, Further information on EurOMA.  It is launching a new summer school on Operations Management. The first edition will take place September 14-18 2009 in Brixen, Italy.  The main objectives of the school are:
1. To develop a common knowledge base on Operations Management within the community of European (and not only) PhD students in OM.
2. To help PhD students in defining relevant research topics and understanding the complex and relevant links with other research streams close to their PhD topic
3. To foster the development of a network of young researchers in the field of OM that could become a forum for exchanging ideas and build research collaborations.
The first edition will be organized by Politecnico di Milano, Università di Padova and Università di Bergamo.
The focus of the first Edition is Manufacturing Strategy. The lectures will start from an overview of the research in Operations Management and on Manufacturing Strategy and will then explore the relationships with all the other aspects of the OM discipline. Each one-day module will be devoted to one specific subject and will feature lectures, teamwork and discussion. Details on program and application can be found at
 http://www.EurOMAschool.org 
Best wishes to all of you. I look forward to seeing you all in the next future

Matteo

DIRECTOR’S CORNER 

Clay Whybark

University of North Carolina (USA)

I’m really looking forward to the meeting in Sweden.  A lot has gone into the organization and planning of the event.  Thanks Patrik, Matteo and the others that have worked so hard to bring this off.  I’m also anxious to see the results of the research that was planned during the past couple of workshops.  We seem to have a good formula for moving the research agendas forward.  Again, thanks to the organizers for developing and executing the format.                  

 Jack has continued his awesome work to generate more samples of the questionnaire. Kudos Jack!  In addition to all that work, Jack has been very effective at generating new members for GMRG.  Are you sure you’re not a closet marketer, Jack.  We really do appreciate your efforts.  Please keep up the good work.

Dennis continues to berate us to get him material for the Gazette.  As one of the quiet heroes, he continues to do the job.  Even though we moan when the call is from you, we really appreciate your work and the job you’re doing, Dennis.  We turn the Presidency over to Lawrie Corbett at the meeting in Sweden.  Lawrie’s involvement with GMRG dates from the early days.  He even hosted a meeting for us in New Zealand.  Lawrie, don’t get any ideas.  We’re not like WestPac – there is no $6,000,000 mistake in the GMRG funds.

 For those of you that have wanted a reference for the development of the questionnaire and procedures for data gathering, there will be an article in Decision Line entitled, “The Evolution of an International Academic Manufacturing Survey.”  This should be a helpful reference for addressing the issue of careful survey procedures, thanks to Jack Wacker and Chwen Sheu for spear heading this effort.
 
Whoops, is that a phone call from Dennis, I hear?  I better run.  See you in Sweden.

Clay
MESSAGES FROM THE VICE PRESIDENTS

In the following paragraphs, several vice presidents have addressed their functions and provided relevant news.

Executive Vice-President (President-Elect):
Lawrie Corbett
Victoria University (New Zealand).
 

Greetings from Down Under. Our Indian summer seems to have ended today. Like you I'm looking forward to our meeting in Sweden where Patrik and Matteo are putting together an inviting programme. I've managed to get my paper finished for EurOMA so can justify some funding from my university.

The manufacturing sector in New Zealand is struggling with the current world economic scene as I imagine many manufacturers in your respective countries are feeling the pinch. In New Zealand they have struggled against a high exchange rate for the last 5-6 years and now the exchange rate has come down the demand for their products has been severely reduced. It will be interesting to compare other countries' experiences at our meeting in Sweden. 

Going against the trend recently has been the well-known clothing company Icebreaker. Their sales were up 50% last year and are expecting another 35% this year. They make high end Merino clothing for the adventure/tramping/outdoors market. The founder puts their current success down to people being more choosy in spending their money on such clothing and really seeking out quality and that in current circumstances more families are likely to take family camping holidays and so will need good gear. Talk about being in the right place at the right time!

Now back to that pile of marking.

Cheers

Lawrie

VP OF MEMBERSHIP
Chwen Sheu

Kansas State University

Dear GMRG members/friends, 

Greetings! It is the time of the year to renew your 2008-2009 membership. For those of you who plan to attend the annual meeting in Sweden, the registration fee will include your membership. The rest of you can use the form at the end of this newsletter to pay for the membership. Please remember that only a GMRG member has the privilege of publishing with the GMRG data set and when co-authored with the collector. 

Have a nice summer.

Best Regards,

Chwen
VP OF FINANCE
Danny Samson
University of Melbourne

Report on GMRG finances and other things (from downunder). 

 

We are still doing well financially, with over A$10,000 in reserves. However, many members have not renewed membership or paid conference fees for this year. 

You know who you are: please get the form from the website and send it to Damien Power or me at the University of Melbourne. 

More generally, GMRG has been going for around 20 years now, and I have been a member since the first meeting, so here is an observation: we have had highs and lows in terms of activity levels, and now with some 1300 observations in the current data set, we have the opportunity to really ramp up our efforts and research output. Let’s work more on forming teams of people to formulate and test theories at the 2009 meeting. It can work: I teamed up with Tobias and Damien at the 2007 meeting and it took a while to get going while we waited for the data to be shaped up, but we now have some momentum up, 3 drafted papers in progress. 

Would any of you like to work jointly on putting together a special issue of a journal for our work (and other similar work)?

TYA!

Danny Samson
VP - DATA ACQUISITION

Jack Wacker

Arizona State University (USA)

Dear Hello GMRGers;

The largest GMRG data set ever. It has been a huge success. We currently have 1300+ (core) samples from 22 countries, plus another 92 partial samples from a 23rd country. The optional modules have approximately the following sample sizes: Manufacturing Information Systems (900+), Outsourcing (1000+), Forecasting (600+) and Purchasing (700+).  The data set has been a huge success due to the GMRG data gatherers efforts.  

There are a number of academic papers under review from the data set. We all hope that you are expending effort to write a paper. The data set provides many opportunities new papers. We hope that all of you try to write a draft for the GMRG meeting in Sweden. It is our hope to assist you in your publishing efforts.

We are still having difficulties with data gatherers sending in incomplete data sets. We do understand that some companies do divulge all information. Several academics have put extraordinary effort to complete the questionnaire. Remember, it is the professor’s responsibility for data accuracy. 

We have a report that you may want to send your respondents. It is in a spreadsheet format but must be worked upon so that it is tailored to your country. 

With extreme cost of acquiring data, please make sure that your data is not freely distributed.

To all gatherers, if you have your dues paid up please let me know and GMRG (I) will distribute the data on the modules that you have collected. john.wacker@asu.edu  .

As a reminder, here is a review of the Executive Board policies on data distribution: 
1. Data will be distributed on those modules that the gatherers have gathered up to the number of samples they have gathered on each module.
2. All the data will be distributed to all data gatherers that have 50 or more samples.
3. For data gatherers that have more than 100 samples, GMRG will give $1000 to that sample gatherer. 

4. For data gatherers that have less than 50 samples, data will be distributed up to the number of samples they have gathered on modules they have gathered.

5. The Executive Board has determined that gatherers that have over 30 will be eligible for purchasing data the rest of the data $50 per sample. So a gatherer has 35 samples and purchases the rest of the data on the modules they have gathered, they will pay $50 times (50-35)=15 or $750 for the remaining data. These funds will go into a special fund to assist in report writing etc.
6. All data gatherers are responsible to limit the data availability to GMRG gatherers only. 

7. For data gatherers, all sections, data should be complete as possible. No special considerations for data that is systematically missing.
8. Naturally, the board will consider special circumstances such as those countries that have a smaller population and need specific help. Also special consideration should be given to members that have dedicated their time to assist the data gathering. 

Best wishes, TYA

Jack Wacker

HAVE NEWS, LET US KNOW

Please feel free to let us know of any GMRG related news that you would like to have added to the next issue of the Gazette.  Such information is greatly appreciated.


Attachment # 1
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Assessing global competitiveness of manufacturing supply chains through an international alliance of leading universities

Membership Fee for August, 2008 until the 2009 GMRG Annual Conference 
Name (print or type):

.  


	
	Last                                                    First                                            Middle

	Your Name
	

	Department
	

	University
	

	Street Address (P.O Box):
	

	City, State
	

	Country:
	

	Business Phone:
	

	FAX
	

	Home Phone
	

	e-mail:
	


	Registration Type
	Fee
	Fee Selected

	Membership Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 50
	

	Student Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 25
	

	Total Registration Fee:
	US$  


Payment by CHECK 

Payment by CREDIT CARD (Master Card or Visa only)

	Your Name as appears on Card
	

	Type of Card
	

	Name on card
	

	Card Number:
	

	Expiration Date:
	

	
	

	Signature for credit card payment:
	


Make payment out to: GMRG C/O University of Melbourne, and send (with this form) to: Prof. Danny Samson, Department of Management, University of Melbourne, 3010 Victoria, Melbourne, Australia

Send this form to Prof. Danny Samson by email, d.samson@unimelb.edu.au, fax: +61 3 93494293, or post at the address above.  

Also (to keep membership information up to date:

Send a copy of this form to: Prof. Chwen Sheu by email, csheu@ksu.edu, fax: +1 785 5321339, or 101 Calvin Hall, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66506, USA.  
THE GMRG STORY
(Updates to Follow)

By Mrs. Neva and Dr. Clay Wybark

The Beginning (By Mrs. Neva Wybark)

One important issue related to the culture of an organization is its historical development.  Many folks who have been with this awesome group already know of the events that have lead to such a fine organization.  Those of us new to the group may not have all of the details, some of which we may not want to know about (.  However, I know that I have been intrigued with the GMRG development process.  Therefore, Neva Whybark and Amrik Sohal have been providing information that should give us “green horns” (an old western cowboy saying for those not yet experienced) some insight.  Several articles pertaining to the history of GMRG have been written.  With that in mind, the following is the beginning of hopefully a series of facts and stories that relate to GMRG.

The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) has been in existence as an organization for over 20 years. It has its beginnings in 1985.  From discussions at a conference in Seoul, Korea, Boo Ho Rho and Clay Whybark afterwards created the first questionnaire to compare manufacturing practices in Korea and the Peoples Republic of China where they were at that time.  Others also became interested in collecting such research data in other countries where they lived or had lived as they learned about the research project at various meetings and by word of mouth.   As research papers were presented at meetings around the world, the GMRGers attending held meetings to discuss and share findings, problems and solutions or possible solutions regarding data gathering, analysis, etc.  Various members have hosted GMRG meetings in their countries in conjunction with or apart from other formal professional groups such as POMS, EurOMA, DSI, Pan Pacific Conference, and   others.

The group produced a second round survey in the early 1990’s.  Many of the questions were the same as the first survey with a significant number of questions either added or modified to represent changes in the field of operations since the first survey.  The same methodology as for the first survey was utilized to collect and distribute data.  Once again, journal articles were produced.

In the late 1990’s a third round survey was developed to allow for new and updated research efforts.  Data from this survey became available for research use in late 2004 and early 2005 by contributors from GMRG.  Much effort is being placed into understanding the results of the data collected.  Around the same time the third survey data became available for research use, a fourth survey was in the process of being released for data collection and future analysis.  As for previous surveys, GMRG members are in the process of administering the survey around the world.  It is anticipated that data obtained from this effort should be available in the mid to late 2000’s for analysis first by the data gatherers and GMRG members.  Later others will also be able to use the data gathered

Membership in GMRG has increased over the years as the group’s research efforts became known to the academic and industrial sectors.   Members in or from more than ten countries are involved in global data collection using the latest questionnaire.

The Founding Committee – By Dr. Clay Wybark

Early in our existence, one of the things that perplexed people when they got involved with the GMRG, was something called the “founding committee”. Some of you may remember that was the title for a list of names that used to decorate our letterhead long before we had our logo.  It was also a list in an appendix to one of our early history documents.  Back in the early days, persons new to the group would often ask, “Who are those people?”  The question hasn’t come up for several years because of changes to our organization and the turnover of people involved.  So pull up a chair and I’ll tell you the tale of the Founding Committee.

The concept of a global questionnaire on manufacturing practices grew out of survey research that Boo-Ho Rho had done on executives in Korea.  He reported his results at a Pan Pacific Business Association Conference in Seoul, Korea in 1985.  After his presentation we discussed the feasibility of launching a global survey project and agreed to give it a try.  Over the next year, we worked on the questionnaire.  We also outlined the objectives, determined the topics, and laid out the logistics of conducting the project. Three goals under laid the project: develop a survey that could be used around the world, create a network of researchers to work on the survey and distribute the results to researchers that were unable to be directly involved.  We called this the global manufacturing practices project.

In August of 1986, Boo-Ho and I met again in Seoul to finish the survey.  The Korea Productivity Center had agreed to support the data gathering effort in Korea, so we met with them for their input.  On the last day of my stay, Boo-Ho, Neva and I were joined by Mr. Wu of the Korea Productivity Center to make a final pass of the survey.  We ended up in our room in the Seoul Hilton where we worked into the night and early morning to finish it.  (I don’t think Mr. Wu knew what he had gotten himself into.)   Boo-Ho then started gathering data in Korea and I started in China.  Eventually all of our original objectives were met.  We even bundled the first survey data with the Global Manufacturing Practices book to assure wide distribution.  As we moved forward with the data gathering, we attracted other researchers and they began gathering data and involving their contacts.  
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